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CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY, LONG BEACH

UNIVERSITY RESOURCES COUNCIL (URC)

Annual Report 2011-12 

Officers of the Council:  Chair – Praveen Soni, CBA
Vice Chair – Carol Perrusso Brown, Library
 


Secretary – Sharon Guthrie, CHHS

1.  The Council selected the following members to committees and task forces.
1. URC member to CCPE Advisory Committee – Ann Johnson, CLA
2. URC member to Task Force on Sustainability – Tina Arora, CED
3. URC member to ASI Board of Control – Jonathan O’Brien, CED
2.  Throughout the year, various high level administrators including the President and the Vice Presidents of the divisions presented reports to the Council.  Specifically, the URC heard the following reports and engaged in meaningful dialogue with the presenters and made recommendations.  Details of the reports are available in the minutes of the meetings.
· Report and update on 2011-12 Budget Planning:  AVP Ted Kadowaki provided a report of the 2010-11 budget and an update on the 2011-12 budget showing the changes between the two years. 
· Report and update on 2011-12 Enrollment:  Vice Provost David Dowell
· Report on Summer 2011 program enrollment and finances, Study Abroad programs, and International Education changes and challenges – AVP and Dean Jeet Joshee
· 2010-11 Academic Affairs Budget, and 2011-12 Proposed Academic Affairs budget, changes and challenges – Provost Don Para and Vice Provost David Dowell
· Report of President Alexander on budget, university costs and sources of funds
· 2010-11 Administration and Finance divisional budget, and 2011-12 Proposed budget, changes/impacts and challenges – Vice President Mary Stephens
· CSULB Foundation sources and uses of funds in 2010-11 and forecasted sources and proposed uses of funds in 2011-12, changes and impacts – Director Brian Nowlin and AVP Sharon Taylor
· Positions and salary data on faculty, staff, and MPPs from 2005 until 2011 – Scott Apel, AVP for Human Resources
· 2010-11 Student Services Budget, and 2011-12 Proposed Student Services Budget, changes and challenges – Vice President Doug Robinson, Jeff Klaus, MaryAnn Takemoto
· Presentation on the Budget Roadshow after the Governor’s proposed 2012-13 budget– Ted Kadowaki

· 2010-11 University Relations and Development (URD) Budget, and 2011-12 Proposed URD Budget, changes and challenges – Vice President Andrea Taylor

· Long term Capital Planning and Improvement Programs and Campus Sustainability Updates – AVP David Salazar
· 2012-13 University Budget, scenarios and possible actions and strategies – RPP Co-Chairs Provost Para and Vice President Mary Stephens
· Report on CSULB Research and External Support – AVP Yih
· National and state trends in Higher Education and the CSULB Student Excellence Fund – President Alexander
· Report on IT and AT resources of the University for the last 3-5 years and their allocations by division and category:  Strategic technological challenges and changes – AVP Janet Foster and Dean Roman Kochan
· Budget and Tax Initiatives Update and comparison– AVP Ted Kadowaki
· Spring 2012 and Fall 2012 Enrollment Update, Average Unit Loads and Average Class Sizes  – AVP Van Novak
· Report on Mandatory Freshman Housing – Director of Housing, Carol Roberts-Corb
· Report on The Forty Niner Foundation – AVP Michael Losquadro
· Report from the Library by Tracy Mayfield, Associate Dean, University Library
· Ongoing campus and CSU budget updates from AVP Ted Kadowaki and enrollment updates from Vice Provost David Dowell

3.  The URC approved the following actions on University Academic programs, options and minors.
· Proposed Doctorate in Nursing Practice (DNP)
· Proposed Minor in Finance
· Proposed Master of Science in Geographical Information Science
· Discontinuance of the Radiation Therapy Option in the B.S. in Health Science Program
· Discontinuance of the Certificate in Foodservice Systems Administration
· Discontinuance Study Panel Report for the Master of Fine Arts in Dramatic Writing – Chair Grace Reynolds – Accept the findings and recommendations of the Panel and extended the deadline set by the Panel from June 30, 2012 to Dec. 31, 2012.
· Proposed New Option in Theatre Arts – Option in Acting and Option in Theatre of Engagement 
· Proposed Discontinuance of the Option in Performance in Theatre Arts
· Proposal for Educational Specialist Degree in School Psychology (EDS), Pupil Personnel Services Credential: School Psychology Option (PPS)

· Discontinuance of Minor in Business Economics
· Proposed Minor in Global Migration Studies
· Proposed Minor in Queer Studies
· Proposed Nursing Education Certificate
4.  Topics and Issues for the URC in 2011-12
· Examine the change in MPP positions and salaries in relation to changes in faculty and staff positions and salaries – recommendation from 2010-11 (see item 5)
· Examine the process for distribution of Lottery funds – recommendation from 2010-11 (see item 8)
· Budget literacy for URC members (see item 7)
· Subcommittees on specific divisional budgets, particularly Academic Affairs (see item 6)
· Rationale for determining whether degree programs are run through CCPE or through the General Fund and the implications of these decisions for student graduation rates, student tuition and faculty salaries – AVP Jeet Joshee reported on this issue (see item 2).
· Concern was expressed about emphasizing teaching at the expense of contributions to knowledge through research, scholarly and creative activities.  CSULB is a hybrid unit with multiple missions, including research and teaching.  Resources to support the scholarly mission have dwindled, which in turn erodes the reputation of the university.  (Subcommittee on Academic Affairs budget to examine this issue – see item 6)
· URC members wondered whether there are data to evidence the faculty contributions to the literature regardless of whether they are basic or applied research.  Donors often request information about research productivity because they would like to be affiliated with success.  Dr. Yih, AVP for Research and Sponsored Programs reported on research activity and data collection on campus (see item 2).

· URC members felt that the Council needs to understand technological resources of the University in both the Information and Academic Technology areas.  AVP Janet Foster and Dean Roman Kochan reported on this topic (see item 2).

5.  Examine the change in MPP positions and salaries in relation to changes in faculty and staff positions and salaries – recommendation from 2010-11
· At the beginning of the academic year, Dr. Pat Kearney provided some preliminary findings based on the snapshot data provided to the Council in 2010-2011 of the MPP, Faculty, and Staff headcounts and salaries for 2008-2010.  Some findings:

· Over the last three years, MPPs had a net increase of 2 positions, whereas staff and faculty lost in headcount while numbers of students have increased.
· MPP salaries have increased while staff and faculty salaries have decreased.
· CSULB ranks 2nd only to the CO in pay raises to executives and managers.
· The single largest category of MPP pay raises is reassignment—an opportunity not afforded to faculty.
· So that trends in data may be more discernible, the URC decided to request data over a longer time span (2005-2011) from Scott Apel, AVP Human Resources, which was provided.

· A task force consisting of Mike Losquadro, Pat Kearney (chair), Carol Perruso-Brown and Paul Ratanasiripong was formed to examine the data.  In spring 2012, Tina Arora replaced Paul Ratanasiripong.   The task force would also include FTES and tenured and tenure-track/part time faculty distinction in their analysis.
· The task force provided regular updates on the analysis to the URC.  The findings and conclusions were presented to the Council by Pat Kearney using PowerPoint, and summarized in an Executive Summary approved by the Council and sent to Dan O’Connor, chair of the Academic Senate and to the four campus Vice Presidents for their information and dissemination to their divisions.

· The Executive Summary and the powerpoint slides accompany this report.  Some findings:

· Data from 2005 to 2011 were analyzed; these were headcount and not full time equivalent data for each group.
· Net counts were provided:  Large decrease of tenured/tenure-track faculty, slight decrease of lecturers, very slight increase in MPPs, and a decrease in staff positions was noted.
· FTES per MPP headcount has stayed constant; by staff was about the same, per tenured/tenure-track faculty and lecturers a slight increase.
· MPPs make larger salaries, on average, followed by tenured/tenure-track faculty, staff, and lastly lecturers.
· On average, salaries have increased about the same for all groups of employees.
· CSULB registered increased total salaries for each group; all increases have been modest in comparison to total amounts.
6.  Subcommittee on the Academic Affairs budget
· A subcommittee consisting of Nicki Genovese, Tom Kelty, and Kaoru Oguri was formed to understand the Academic Affairs budget and make recommendations.
· The subcommittee consulted with David Dowell and Marianne Hata about the AA budget and with Ted Kadowaki about the university budget.  It was directed to the CSULB website for additional data and analysis.

· The subcommittee provided regular updates on the analysis to the URC.  By the end of the year, the subcommittee gave a presentation (with handouts) regarding the Academic Affairs budget, in comparison to the budgets of other divisions, with three-year trends and provided some summary findings, conclusions and preliminary recommendations.  The Council did not have a chance to vote on the recommendations.
· The work will continue next year.  
7.  Budget Literacy for URC members

· Ted Kadowaki provided a handout explaining the following fund information for 2010-11 in an effort to make the URC members aware of various budgets at CSULB:

· General fund activity, which consists of both state support and student tuition, usually addressed by the Resource Planning Process.

· All other budgets are controlled by particular administrators or Boards i.e., CCPE, Housing, Parking, Parking fines and forfeitures, State lottery funds, other trust funds such as Pell Grants, Cal Grants etc. 

· Revenues and expenditures of the auxiliary organizations were presented, i.e., CSULB Foundation, Associated Students, Inc., University Student Union, Forty-Niner Shops, Inc.

· Applications of General Funds and planned use of reserves were identified.
8.  Examine the process for distribution of Lottery funds – recommendation from 2010-11

· The process for allocating lottery funds was discussed.  It was decided that the URC obtain data for the past five years regarding the categories and amounts of lottery funds allocations.  AVP Marianne Hata was requested to provide this information.
· AVP Marianne Hata provided the requested lottery report to the URC members; provided a pie chart showing where money has been allocated for the past five years. Most money was spent on IT (27%); followed by supplies, services and miscellaneous, and then maintenance contracts and equipment.
· There was not enough time for a review and discussion of the lottery process.  Item to be carried over to next year.
9.  Recommendations for AY 2012-13
· In the future, the URC will continue with an annual trend analysis examining the numbers and salaries of the various employee groups at CSULB – MPPs, tenured/tenure-track faculty, and staff.  The URC will examine data over a seven-year rolling period.

· The subcommittee on the Academic Affairs budget to continue its work and provide findings and conclusions to the URC including recommendations, which would be approved by the Council and widely distributed.
· Allocate time to discuss the process of allocation of lottery funds.
10.  Organizational meeting for 2012-13
· The following URC officers were elected for 2012-13
· Chair – Praveen Soni, CBA
· Vice Chair – Ann Johnson, CLA
· Secretary – Sharon Guthrie, CHHS
